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Editor's Corner

Summertime, and the 1ivin' is easy...
Although the newsletter deadline was
May 31, I have been somewhat lax in
pushing the press-time on this issue
of the news]etteﬁ. For those of you
who wait with Daited breath until
this document gets into your hands, 1
apologize. Thanks go to those who
contributed articles for  this
newsletter; for the rest of you, the
next deadline is October 31. 1 look
forward to having a lot of reports
about field work in the next issue--
so start writing!!!

Also, in the November newsletter, I
would 1ike to compile. an updated
membership list. So...for all of you
who have moved, changed phone
numbers, added FAX numbers, e-mail
numbers, etc., since the last list
went out in November, 1994, PLEASE
FILL ME IN ON ALL PERTINENT INFQ'!!
Otherwise, it will be wrong, or
omitted, etc., and I am not taking
responsibility for incorrect

information. Please check your most
recent copy of the membership 1ist as
soon as possible, so I can keep
everyone happy.

Until the fall,
Kae McDonald
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President's Corner

My first three months as CCPA

president have been fairly quiet
ones. CCPA has entered the realm of
grant  administration, sponsoring
Angela Rayne's C(olorado Absolute
Dating Project (CRADDLE) and Joan
Mathien's mini-grant for development

~of an anti-vandalism brochure.

At the first meeting of the new CCPA
executive committee (see 1list) at the
annual meeting 1in March, board
members agreed that it was important
for CCPA to adopt guidelines for
grant applications that involve the
organization. We are studying the
Colorado Archaeological Society and
Society for American Archaeology
guideTlines for exampies of ways other
organizations deal with grants.
Following up on unfinished business
from the annual meeting, & committee
is Tooking at possible revisions to
the CCPA Code of Ethics to deal with
dissemination of research results to
descendants of the sites under study.



We are also Tooking into setting up a
CCPA Web page on the Internet. These
committees will be making reports at
the CCPA executive committee meeting
at the Hotel Colorado on July 13. We
welcome your ideas and suggestions.

[ urge everyone to keep abreast of
what Congress is u? to. Their
attempts to  cripple historic
preservation legislation by slashing
budgets and attacks on the Advisory
Council for Historic Preservation
continue, often with 1ittle advance
warning. Representative David Skaggs
has been a strong voice for historic
preservation; it is regrettable that
many of Colorado's other congressmen
are working against us. My "own"
representative, Scott McInnis,
informs me of the need to cut money
historic preservation because, "If we
alter the way the Federal Government
does its business, we can leave our
children with a bright future and a
strong country.” Evidently saving
our culture heritage does not enter
into Representative McInnis' vision
of a bright future for our children.
I encourage all of you with e-mail to
forward your addresses to me
(alparch@rmi.net) so that I can
quickly disseminate any information
requiring a quick response that comes
to my attention 1in between these
quarterly CCPA newsletters.

I look forward to being your
president this year. Let's keep in
touch. Please call/FAX/write/e-mail
me -- or any of the other executive
committee members -- with your ideas,
problems, suggestions, complaints --
or Jjust to chat! Have a great
summer/field season.

Susan Chandler
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CCPA SUMMER EXECUTIVE SESSION
The summer executive session will be

held on Saturday, July 13, from 11:00
am to mid-afternoon at the Hotel

Colorado in  Glenwood  Springs,

Colorado. Lunch will be served.
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THE AURORA SPEAR SLING FLING THING

Please come and participate in, or
spectate at Aurora's second annual
atlat1 event. This year we will hold
and atlatl context--first timers are
more than welcome, and we'll have
loaner equipment for you to use. In
addition to the friendly competition,
there will be f1intknapping
demonstrations and Engineer, Dave
Engvall of St. Joseph, MO will be
back attempting to beat his Guiness
record long distance throw with a
computer-designed atlatl. Last year
he set the world's record at B848.5
feet. This year's event will be held
on Saturday, July 13, 1996, starting
at 9:00 am at the DelLaney Farm, 170
S. Chambers Road, in Aurora, CO. It
is sponsored by The Aurora History
Museum and The World Atiatl
Association, Inc. For more
information, contact Bill Tate, 1390
S. Paris Court, Aurora, CO, 80012,
(303) 755-5591.
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T BOX!

A box containing Jeff Eighmy's
president’'s files, CCPA stationery,
etc. was misplaced at the annual
meeting at the Anasazi Heritage
Center in March. Did anyone end up
with it mixed in with their boxes of
books or files? If so, please
forward it Susan Chandler. Thanks!

1997 ANNUAL MEETING

The (City of Golden Historic
Preservation Board, in conjunction
with Centennial Archaeology and the
Colorado Department of
Transportation, has offered to
sponsor the Colorado Council of Pro-
fessional Archaeologist's annual



meeting on March 14-15, 1997.

Golden, "the cultural hub of Colorado
and where the west still lives, has
all the facilities necessary for the
meetings in addition to a nightlife
second only to Las Vegas." Friday's
meeting would include the CCPA busi-
ness meeting, contributed papers, and
a tour of the Magic Mountain site,
one mile south of Golden. Friday
night's banquet would feature 2
trivia bowl. On Saturday, a proposed
symposium entitled "The Archaeology
of Colorado's Waterways" would
explore the history of archaeology
along the South Platte, Arkansas, Rio
Grand, Dolores, Colorado/Gunnison,
and White/Yampa Rivers, current
research along those rivers, and
directions for future research along
those rivers. Please contact Meg
Van Ness if you have any suggestions
or comments regarding the meeting.

SCHOLARSHIP
CRITERIA

Many of the applications the Ward F.
Weakly Memorial Fund Scholarship
Committee receives are to support
attendance at a professional meeting
for the purpose of presenting a paper
on some aspect of Colorado
archeology. And, most of these are
received immediately prior to the
professional meeting involved.
Presenting a paper at a professional
meeting was voted on and approved as
an appropriate scholarship project by
the Colorado Council of Professional
Archaeologists® (CCPA) membership at
the 1990 Cortez annual meeting. The
scholarship committee believes that
this activity is important for
student growth and professional
development.

COMMITTEE ~ REFINES

However, because of the Tow dollar
amount in the Memorial Fund, there is
need to closely scrutinize each
application to ensure the most
deserving applicants are awarded.
Therefore, the scholarship committee

is proposing that in addition to the
general application, each applicant
for attendance at a professional
meeting also provide a copy of
his/her paper along with the
application form.  Currently, the
committee requests, but does not
always receive, a copy of the final
paper  after  presentation for
inclusion in CCPA's archives along
with the records of the Ward F.
Weakly Memorial Fund.

The scholarship committee also 1is
proposing that priority be given to
participation in  state/regional
professional meetings and workshops
over large, national meetings.

Anticipatory to discussion and
approval by the membership at the
next annual meeting, the committee
WILL REQUIRE submittal of the
proposed paper along with the general
application at the next scholarship
?ea?ég;es - October 1, 1996 and March

Adrienne Anderson

ARIZONA ARCHAEQLOGICAL AND HISTORICAL
SOCIETY, ARIZONA  STATE  MUSEUM,
UNIVERSITY OF ARIZONA

The Arizona Archaeological and
Historical Society 1is pleased to
announce that Tobi Taylor has
accepted the position of editor for
the journal Kiva. She will replace
Nancy Bell Rol1ings, who 1eft in May.

Kiva is a refereed journal published
quarterly Dy the Arizona
Archaeological and Historical
Society, and affiliate of the Arizona
State Museum, The University of
Arizona. Kiva welcomes unsolicited,
original papers relating to the
prehistoric and historic archaeology,
ethnology, history and ethnohistory
of the southwestern United States and
northwestern Mexico.



Editor Tobi Taylor may be reached by
phone at 520-621-3656 or 602-585-
9752; or by e-mail at
ASTLTE@ASUVM. INRE . ASU. EDU. The
mailing address for Kiva manuscripts
remains AAHS, Arizona State Museum,
The University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ
85721-0026.

RON ROOD has accepted the position of
Region 2 Cultural Resource Specialist
with the Utah Department of
Transportation. He will be starting
on June 10, 1996. While we wish Ron
all the best in this new position, we
also hope he doesn't forget his
friends and associates back 1in
Colorado.

WARD WEAKLY BOOKSALE SUCCESS;
THREE ~ SCHOLARSHIPS  AWARDED

Thanks to book contributions from
many members and a generous book
donation by Charles Weeth, Janet
Weeth's father, the Ward F. Weakly
Memorial Fund Used Book Sale grossed
slightly more than $600 at CCPA's
1996 annual meeting. This enabled
CCPA to award three more
scholarships, making a total of
$4879,75 the organization has
provided to students studying
Colorado archeology.

During the spring review period,
four applications for scholarships
were evaluated. Awards were given
to Carey Southwell, Christopher
Pierce, and Caryn Berg to help
support their participation in the
1996 Society for American Archeology
Annual meeting. Unfortunately,
because there is a shortage of money
in the Ward F. Weakly Fund, CCPA was
able to award only $300.00 to each
applicant - not the entire amount
that was requested. An additiorial
application for general tuition was
denied because this type of support

does not meet the purpose for which
the scholarship was established.

Ms. Southwell presented her
University of Colorado - Denver
Honors Thesis, “"Colorado Game Drive
Systems: A Comparative Analysis,”
at the SAA New Orleans Meeting.
This study examined the differences
among mountain, foothills, and
plains game drive systems and Tooked
at the similarities found within
each region. Ms. Berg's paper
examined flaked stone tool
production and use at a series of
Archaic sites in southwestern
Colorado. This study was the
initial phase of her doctoral
research at the University of
Colorado - Boulder. Mr. Pierce,
University of Washington, presented
his doctoral research on Mesa Verde
tradition ceramic utility wares,
which is being carried out through
the Crow Canyon Archeological
Center.

The next deadline for scholarship
applications is October 1, 1996.

MEMBERSHIP DUES

At the Executive Committee Meeting in
March, 1996, it was decided that,
rather than require the back-payment
of past years' dues to reinstate
members, the Board thought that a
letter requesting reinstatement would
suffice. If you find yourself, or
know of someone else who s, no
longer a member of CCPA because of
non-payment of dues, please contact a
member of the Executive Committee for

further information.
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HOT OFF THE INTERNET!!!!
THE WHITE HOUSE
Office of the Press Secretary

For Immediate Release May 24, 1996

EXECUTIVE ORDER

By the authority vested in me as
President by the Constitution and the
laws of the United States, in
furtherance of Federal treaties, and
in order to protect and preserve
Indian religious practices, it is
hereby ordered:

Section 1. Accomodation of Sacred
Sites.

(a) In managing Federal lands, each
executive  branch agency  with
statutory or administrative
responsibility for the management of
Federal lands shall, to the extent
practicable, permitted by law, and
not clearly inconsistent with
essential agency functions, (1)
accomodate access to and ceremonial
use of Indian sacred sites by Indian
religious practitioners and (2) avoid
adversely affecting the physical
integrity of such sacred sites.
Where appropriate, agencies shall
maintain the confidentiality of
sacred sites.

(b) For purposes of this order:

(i) "Federal lands" means any
land or interests in land owned by
the United States, including
leasehold interests held by the
%niged States, except Indian trust

ands;

(ii) "“Indian tribe" means an
Indian or Alaska Native tribe, band,
nation, pueblo, village, or community
that the Secretary of the Interior
acknowledges to exist as an Indian
tribe pursuant to Public Law No.
103-454, 108 Stat. 4791, and "Indian”

refers to a member of such an Indian
tribe; and

(i1i) "Sacred site" means any
specific, discrete, narrowly
delineated Tlocation on Federal land
that 1is identified by an Indian
tribe, or Indian individual
determined to be an appropriately
authoritative representative of an
Indian religion, as sacred by virtue
of its established religious
significance to, or ceremonial use
by, an Indian religion; provided that
the tribe or appropriately
aguthoritative representative of an
Indian religion has informed the
agency of the existence of such a
site.
Sec. 2. Procedures. (a) Each
executive  branch agency  with
statutory or administrative
responsibility for the management of
Federal lands shall, as appropriate,
promptly implement procedures for the
purposes of carrying out the
provisions of section 1 of this
order, including, where practicable
and appropriate, procedures to ensure
reasonable notice 1is provided of
proposed actions or land management
policies that may restrict future
access to or ceremonial use of, or
adversely  affect the physical
integrity of, sacred sites. In all
actions pursuant to this section,
agencies shall comply with the
Executive memorandum of April 29,
1994, "Government-to-Government
Relations with Native American Tribal
Governments."

(b) Within 1 year of the effective
date of this order, the head of each
executive branch agency  with
statutory or administrative
responsibility for the management of
Federal lands shall report to the
President, through the Assistant to
the President for Domestic Policy, on
the implementation of this order.
Such reports shall address, among
other things, (i) any changes



necessary to accomodate access to and
ceremonial use of Indian sacred
sites; (ii) any changes necessary to
avoid adversely affecting the
physical integrity of Indian sacred
sites; and (ii1) procedures
impiemented or proposed to facilitate
consultation with appropriate Indian
tribes and religious leaders and the
expeditious resolution of disputes
relating to agency action on Federal
lands that may adversely affect
access to, ceremonial use of, or the
physical integrity of sacred sites.

Sec. 3. Nothing in this order shall
be construed to require a taking of
vested property interests. Nor shall
this order be construed to impair
enforceable rights to use of Federal
1ands that have been granted to third
parties through final agency action.
For purposes of this order, "agency
action” has the same meaning as in
the Administrative Procedures Act (5
U.S.C.551(13).

Sec. 4. This order is intended only
to improve the internal management of
the executive branch and 1is not
intended to, nor does it, create any
right, benefit, or trust
responsibility, substantive or
procedural, enforceable at law or
equity by any party against the
United States, its agencies officers,
or any person.

WILLIAM J. CLINTON
THE WHITE HOUSE,
May 24, 1996
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May 29, 1996

From the American Cultural Resources Association, Inc.

Tom Wheaton, Executive Director
6150 East Ponce de Leon Ave.
Stone Mountain, Georgia 30083
770 498 4155

770 498 3809 (fax)
tomwheaton@aol.com

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE

An Update on ACRA

The American Cultural Resources Association (ACRA) is an association of
private consulting firms with the mission to promote the professional, ethical and
business practices of the cultural resources industry, including all of its affiliated
disciplines, for the benefit of the resources, the public, and the members of the
association. ACRA has been around for a little over a year now, a very active
year. But unless you are a member and have e-mail (and have sent us your e-
mail address) you may not be aware of some of the things we have been up to.

Since we incorporated last March, we have gained over 115 corporate members
and 25 associates. We have spent most of our time and money on lobbying, our
national conference and management (mailings, internet, finances, etc.). You
might well ask, what has ACRA actually done that benefits me or cultural
resources consulting. Here are a few of the highlights.

ACRA successfully helped preserve the Advisory Council in 1995 by sending out
letters to members of Congress, helping get our compatriot organizations
(Preservation Action, SAA, SHA, NCPH, etc.) to join in the fight, and getting solid
information to our members and thousands of others via the Internet that they
could rely on, and respond to, in a timely fashion. We have sent representatives to
Capitol Hill to testify for the first time on behalf of private consultants for the
Advisory Council and Section 1086.

ACRA has published a monthly newsletter that has up-to-date information on
major issues of concern to cultural resource consultants and our members. We
set up and are coordinating several committees on topics of concern to our
members including labor relations, OSHA, membership and fund raising,
academic education and training, competitive practices, and best practices. The
latter committee came about from a meeting last October with various federal
agencies, including the National Conference of State Historic Preservation
Officers (NCSHPO) who came up with the idea of the best practices committee, the
National Park Service, and the Forest Service.



We are now recognized as a national organization by other preservation
organizations and by federal agencies. We have had meetings with or sent
representatives to meetings of federal and SHPO staffs in Washington D.C. and
elsewhere to represent for the first time the consultants’ point of view on federal
regulations and procurement. These included meetings with the President’s
Advisory Council (spring 1995), the staffs of 23 states’ Historic Preservation
Officers and the Keeper of the National Register (November 1995), the joint federal
and SAA/SHA Reinventing Archaeology conference (winter 1996), etc.

This is the first time many of these agencies and staffs have met with
representatives of the cultural resources industry and discussed mutual
problems and concerns. We have also been asked to send speakers to state
professional organizations and to national conferences of other organizations.

We have held three board meetings, one Atlanta in, one in Washington and one in
Baltimore. Our next board meeting is scheduled for Sacramento before our
second national conference on November 1-3, 1996. These are open meetings, and
members are encouraged to attend. If you are not a member we encourage you to
join and come to our meetings.

We maintain a popular and successful internet mailing list, ACRA-L, with over
250 subscribers that is being quoted and referred to by others in academia, and in
federal and state agencies. Incidentally, if you have had trouble signing on in the
past, please try again. We have had some snafus with approvals that have now
been corrected. :

We maintain a content oriented web site that is receiving as many as 1,200 hits a
week, and several requests a day for more information about ACRA or problems
confronting the cultural resources industry. Our web site provides links to
downloadable information on federal laws, federal procurement offices, a list of
our members, other information of interest to our members, and links to other
organizations.

We have mailed out thousands of brochures and other mailings soliciting support
and providing information. We have answered countless telephone calls for help
and for more information about ACRA and the issues we are addressing. We
have sent out a list of our members and ethics statement to all the SHPOs,
informing them that there is a group of consultants that supports ethical behavior
and sound business practices. We have mailed out press releases, such as this
one, and information to various national and regional CRM related newsletters
and journals about ACRA and the Advisory Council problem.

We have hired a lawyer, Maurice Baskin, through a special fund to help address
the Department of Labor wage determination issue, and the labor relations
committee held a meeting in Washington with him and three federal agencies to
discuss the issue this winter. This was followed by meetings with our board of
directors in Baltimore and with federal agency cultural resource staff at the



Society for American Archaeology conference in New Orleans to discuss this
issue. We are supporting the U.S. Forest Service’s appeal of the archaeological
field technician job description. This is important for everyone seeking federal
contracts, whether or not they are archaeologists, because cultural resources
contracts also contain history and historic preservation research.

Where do we go from here? Not everything has been perfect or gone smoothly. We
need more members to help pay for our lobbying and information gathering
services. We also need more members to have more clout with Congress, federal
agencies and others. If you would like to join, call Tom Wheaton, our executive
director at 770 498 4155 or David Ketz, our membership chairman, at 612 290 0977,
or any of our board members.

By now you have probably heard that the United Archaeological Field Technicians
(UAFT) is making a concerted effort to force companies into financial difficulties
by appealing 70 federal contracts to the Department of Labor over the wage
determination issue. We would like to advise you to be careful bidding on any
federal project requiring archaeological technicians (no matter what term is
actually used, no matter if the contract does not mention the Service Contract Act,
no matter if there are no other wage determinations attached). Ask the
contracting officer if the agency has submitted an SF98 to determine the need for
wage determinations, and if they have not done so, ask them to do so. If they have
not, this means they do not really know if they have to use the #29020,
archaeolog1cal technician, job description or not.

As cultural resource consultants, we have other problems as well. Even though
Rep. Hanson’s subcommittee will pass along the National Historic Preservation
Act reauthorization to the full committee, it has been badly wounded. The
reauthorization appears to be more of an attempt to gut the law over the next two
years, than to support preservation. We need to keep the pressure on, and with
the help of CEHP Incorporated we will keep on top of things. As part of this effort,
ACRA recently approved an agreement with CEHP Incorporated to supply ACRA
corporate members with an online newsletter. This is in addition to Internet
alerts and ACRA-L.

To get in touch with ACRA, find out who we are, or leave us a note, please visit
our web site at: <http:/www.mindspring.com/~wheaton/ACRA.html>. Please
remember that the web is case sensitive.

To join ACRA-L, send this one line message:
SUBSCRIBE ACRA-L Billy Bob Smith (or whatever name you prefer)

to this address: <listproc@listproc.nonprofit.net>. The subject of your message
does not matter unless you put the message in the subject, and then weird things
can happen! Please remember that e-mail is not case sensitive. If all else fails,
send e-mail to Tom Wheaton at <tomwheaton@aol.com>.



MINUTES OF ANNUAL MEETING OF
THE COLORADO COUNCIL OF PROFESSIONAL ARCHAEOLOGISTS

MARCH 15, 1996

ANASAZI HERITAGE CENTER
DOLORES, COLORADO

The minutes of the executive committee meeting as written and published in the last newsletter were
unanimously approved by the membership.

President’s report: Jeff announced that the executive committee agreed to lend its support to two State
Historic Preservation Fund proposals. These include the Colorado absolute dating project as proposed
by Angela Rayne (refer to last newsletter) and the development of an inter-governmental, anti-vandalism,
public education brochure. Once developed, CCPA has agreed to distribute the brochures around the
state of Colorado.

During his term, Jeff informed us that he organized a letter-writing campaign to support the Advisory
Council on Historic Preservation whose existence was threatened this last legislative session. Jeff also
attended a breakfast sponsored by Colorado Preservation Incorporated (CPI), a lobbying organization
active at the state level in the preservation of historic resources. Jeff thanked Bob Brunswig for
organizing this year’s annual meeting. Jeff also thanked Janet Weeth for making local arrangements.
Thanks go, too, to the Anasazi Heritage Center for providing meeting facilities and to Crow Canyon who
sponsored this year’s banquet.

Treasurer’s report: Jeanne Mobley-Tanaka reported that the CCPA General Fund balance as of this
meeting is $3,789.92. Ward Weakly Fund contains $1,245.53. This makes a total balance of $5,034.72.
Revenues for this fiscal year have been $7,575.69. Expenditures for the general fund: $8,565.02. The
publication of the CCPA Occasional Papers No. 2 accounts for the level of expenditures. Though the
publication came out last fiscal year, it was billed this year.

The Ward Weakly Fund revenues have been $503.62. Expenditures: $1,503.75. Expenditures exceeded
revenues because no book sale was held at last year’s meeting (refer to the annual report for the Ward
Weakly fund in this newsletter).

General Fund breakdown is as follows:

Revenue:
$2,482.06 - a carry-over from last year’s meeting rolled into this fiscal year;
1,542.95 - this year’s meeting registrations;
1,355.00 - dues;
2,103.00 - book sales, mostly Paper No. 2;

92.68 - interest income.



Expenditures:

$1,150.31 - newsletter distribution;
294.43 - meeting COStS;
80.52 - postage;
32.80 - post office box;
191.57 - sales tax on Paper No. 2;
61.28 - telephone charges;
6,680.71 B publications: $500. to support the Archaeological Awareness Week

poster and Paper No. 2. (In this first year of sales, CCPA has recovered
about 50% of publication costs. Thanks to Bob Brunswig and Kae
McDonald for taking the publication to professional meetings.)

Ward Weekly Fund breakdown:

Revenue:
$ 445.00 - dues;
15.00 - donation;
43.62 - interest income.
Expenditures:
$1,503.75 - scholarships

Membersaip is as follows: Currently, CCPA has 144 voting members; 20 associate members; three
fellows; and one American Indian member. ’

Membership Committee report (refer to full report in this newsletter): Jeannie reported for Jane
Anderson. Application for membership reviewed twice for 1995 and 1996. Two associate members, four
voting members, and one American Indian member were approved. These include Richard Madole and
Angela Rayne as associate; Don Fiero, Ted Hoefer, Mark Mitchell, and Mary Painter as voting; and
Leigh Jenkins as the American Indian voting member. One complete application for voting was received
in March; three incomplete applications now on file including one membership upgrade request. Twenty-
nine individuals have requested application forms since 1992; most requests have occurred in 1995 and
1996. Four American Indians have expressed an interest in joining CCPA as American Indian voting
members. Jennie Anderson has written each describing the necessary information to process applications.
Jennie has agreed to serve on the Membership Committee for 1996-1997. She will ask the other two
members on the Committee if they wish to serve this next year. Membership application forms available
at the meeting through Jeannie Mobley-Tanaka, along with the current by-laws.

Ward Weakly Scholarship Fund report (refer to full report in this newsletter): Adrienne Anderson
reported that the Committee awarded three scholarships for a total of eleven throughout the four-year
existence of this Fund for a total of almost $4,000.00. Last year’s awardees were Mark Mitchell,
Stephen Sherman, and Angela Rayne. Currently, four applications are under review. Though these
requests have been evaluated, decisions depend upon the funds that will be obtained from this year’s book
sale. One request for lodging support was rejected for Japanese scientists’ participation in a ground
penetration radar conference. A number of requests for information were responded to. Flyers
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describing the Fund were updated. Regarding this year’s book sale, thanks go to Janet Weeth’s father
for his generous contribution of books. An auction will occur after lunch to auction off some rare and
prized books/journals. Thanks go to all of the membership for their contributions and purchases this
year. The purpose of the sale and the Ward Weakly Fund is to help students.

Newsletter Information: Kae McDonald reported that the next deadline is June 1st. Jeff thanked Kae
for the excellent job she has been doing in the publication of the CCPA newsletter. She has agreed to
continue in this capacity for one more year.

Advisory Committee of the State Archaeologist: Kevin Black reported that this is a standing committee
of the Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS). The current president of CCPA is always a member.
The committee meets quarterly. Last meeting held in January. The meetings have been limited to a
report from each chapter on their activities. However, the committee does exist for the purpose of
transmitting information to the State Archaeologist (Susan Collins). The next meeting will be held April
20th in Durango. Each year a number of professional archaeologists are asked to serve on this committee
in addition to the dedicated CCPA position. If any of the CCPA membership has concerns to pass on
to the state archaeologist, be aware that the committee exists for that purpose.

Ethics Committee report: Jeff reported that no concerns have been expressed. Consequently, the
committee has remained inactive.

Election results: The new executive committee officers are as follows:

President - Bob Brunswig
Treasurer - Bridget Ambler
Directors - Phil Duke
Dan Jepson
Secretary - Rosemary Sucec
American Indian Representative - Leigh Jenkins (Director of the Cultural

Preservation Office, Hopi Tribe)
Kevin thanks all of those who agreed to run on the ballot. It’s a real service to the organization.

Financial review: Jeff asked Steve Clouse and Meg Van Ness to look at the CCPA financial records, a
required responsibility. Meg reported that the records are in order.

Rocky Mountain Conference Monograph: Mike Metcalf reminded membership that CCPA voted to
donate some funds for the publication of the conference proceedings. It’s looking like the journal will
be out in September or October. Jeff said the executive committee will take the issue up at either this
or the summer’s board meeting.

Proposed Change to the Code of Ethics: Rosemary Sucec read the proposed change (see last newsletter).
Says it would require archaeologists to disseminate a copy of their reports to the likely affiliated tribe
where material evidence exits that they may be associated with that site. Reasons expressed for making
the proposed change: it’s in keeping with the organizational goal passed last year which calls for the
promotion of open communication and cooperation between archaeologists and the living descendants of
groups subject to archaeological research in Colorado. Additionally, it is one of the items on the wish
list provided to CCPA by Roger Echohawk two years ago. Some tribes are wanting to reconstruct their
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past in the manner that archaeologists want to reconstruct the past of humankind. Rosemary circulated
a list of tribes likely affiliated with Colorado resources (see enclosed). The list is a compilation of
information from the Colorado Commission on Indian Affairs and information from the National Park
Service (NPS).

A discussion ensued in which the following issues were raised: the duplication of reports is cost-
prohibitive for smaller or private contractors; the discomfort archaeologists feel in making determinations
of cultural affiliation; the potential that tribes would disagree as to who should receive a report; in some
cases, numerous copies of reports would need to be sent out; a need exists for an evaluation of the legal
ramifications of such an amendment; the obligations to non-Indian groups to provide copies of reports;
an increase in the number of reports if DNA evidence demonstrates a genetic relationship between
contemporary tribes and Paleoindian and Archaic peoples; providing reports at the end of the project may
result in unnecessary delays and costs; and reports may be burdensome and not useful.

Some useful suggestions were made: send a letter of notification in lieu of reports; provide an abstract
in lieu of reports; provide electronic copies; the code of ethics is not legally binding, but a guideline for
preferred behavior; SHPO to send a list of reports to tribes on an annual basis; and focus upon
consultation (a legal requirement for federal undertakings) at the beginning of a project.

The decision of the membership by vote was to send the issue to the executive committee for further
discussion. The proposed amendment should not be dropped, but evaluated to address the concerns
expressed.

Sub-committee report on updating the contexts: Carol Gleichman briefly summarized some of the options
for updating the regional contexts that were completed in 1984 and haven’t been revised since. Carol
reminded us that it was SHPO that originally tcok the initiative to get the contexts published. If they are
to be updates, SHPO needs to be involved. The sub-committee of Carol, Susan Chandler, and Rosemary
Sucec solicited the input of state archaeologist, Susan Collins. In the November newsletter, a survey was
conducted to determine the preference of the membership; only twelve people responded. Hardly a
representative sample from which to receive guidance. The sub-committee decided that it needed input
from the membership before making any decisions.

The options include (1) update the regional contexts; or (2) do multiple property nominations (MPN) in
lieu of regional updates (MPN’s provide specific information about types of sites and the criteria to look
for to determine National Register eligibility; also provides pertinent research questions); or (3) do
nothing. Options for accomplishing the task were also discussed. CCPA can assume full responsibility;
SHPO can do it; or we can form a partnership. For a discussion of these options, see handout attached.
What seems reasonable is a partnership with SHPO. If SHPO were to assist, they have the infrastructure
in place to finance and administer contracts. What are the ways CCPA can actively work with SHPO?

A brief discussion by the membership raised some issues: The format should be more than a paper venue;
it should be interactive. Contexts have value in that they are a written document to be used as criteria
for site eligibility; the professional judgement of archaeologists is not always perceived as sufficient by
contractors. And, one member perceived that interacting with colleagues about research issues is
sufficient; we know who to contact when necessary - or can find out.

There was not sufficient time or information to resolve the issue at the annual membership meeting. The
executive committee will continue to explore it.



GREY LITERATURE ACCESSIBILITY

Bill Arbogast reviewed his investigation. He spoke with representatives from SHPO and determined that
accessibility has improved over the past couple of years. Bill outlined this position in the last newsletter
and asked for membership input, but received no response. However, he can’t assume the problem is
solved. He queried the membership to determine if the problem is still there.

Discussion: Susan Collins mentioned that every BLM district office has on-line, direct access to OHAP
database. Can the OHAP data base be available to every contractor via modem? Meg Van Ness says that
by the end of the year, every library in the state will be on-line. Legal locations will be omitted from
the data base. Focus needs to be placed on educating our community about the easy access to the data.
Meg plans to do this once the system is up and running. Bill has volunteered to make sure that info gets
published in the newsletter. A concern was expressed that reports earlier than 1988 are difficult to
access. Additional discussion ensued about CCPA developing a web page.

CALL FOR VOLUNTEERS FOR ANTI-VANDALISM TASK FORCE Cal Jennings has volunteered

as the CCPA rep for the committee. Sue Collins is still looking for more volunteers from CCPA.

ANNOUNCEMENT

Dave Madsen announced that the Utah geological association field conference in September will be
studying Paradox Basin. Dave wants participation from the archaeological community. He needs
archaeological field stops, like excavations. For more information contact Madsen.

MORE NEWS ABOUT ROCKY MOUNTAIN ANTHROPOLOGY CONFERENCE PUBLICATION
Monograph will publish a combination of papers from both the first and second conferences. University
of Utah is the publisher. Money from UPAC and CCPA will bé used to reduce the price of the
publication such that everyone can afford to purchase a copy.

Meeting adjourned.

Submitted by:

go«a A

Rosemary Sucec (
CCPA Secretary




MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
OF THE COLORADO COUNCIL OF PROFESSIONAL ARCHAEOLOGISTS
MARCH 15, 1996
Anasazi Heritage Center
Dolores, Colorado

Attending: Susan Chandler - President; Jeff Eighmy - Past-President; Jeannie Mobley-Tanaka - Past-
Treasurer; Bridget Ambler - Treasurer; Dan Jepson - Director; Rand Greubel - Past-Director; Bob
Brunswig - President Elect; Ann Bond - Director; Bill Arbogast - Director; and Rosemary Sucec -
Secretary.

Issues arising from CCPA'’s involvement with State Historic Preservation Grants: Jeff is aware that
CCPA’s support of two grants places pressure on the treasurer’s time and challenges her skills. Jeanne
Mobley-Tanaka supports the organization’s involvement with grant monies; it’s a way to do archaeology
with a limited budget. However, grant administration requires bookkeeping skills, accounting skills and
knowledge of tax laws. Are we doing sales tax appropriately? How about the funds we raise through
auctions? If CCPA takes in more than $10,000.00 in receipts, it is required to file federal taxes. Jeanne
recommends that the board look at the issue of appointing a grant administrator. Jeanne also
recommended that the executive committee develop guidelines for those individuals who wish to approach
CCPA for support of their proposals. While CCPA may wish to support many worthy proposals, its
ability to do so is constrained. Therefore, it would be wise to develop formal procedures for the
acceptance or rejection of submittals and for the notification of applicants. Those present agreed that
standardized accounting procedures should be developed. Some discussion occurred about having a
professional accountant consult with the treasurer and the executive board about these issues.

Phil Duke raised the question as to whether CC’A should be in the business of sponsoring grants. While
it may be worthwhile for the organization to pursue grants for its own needs, he suggests we examine
acting as a conduit for other grants. It may well compromise our objectivity as one of the ethical
watchdogs for archaeological projects in the state. How would we respond if one of the grants we
sponsored involved unethical behavior? Bob Brunswig responded that the SAA formed a fundraising
foundation. Bob will obtain their guidelines.

Updating the contexts:

Susan Chandler informed the board that Alan Reed has agreed to participate on a sub-committee to
continue an investigation of this issue. Carol Gleichman will serve as chair. An invitation shall be
extended to Susan Collins, as State Archaeologist, to participate on the committee. Rosemary Sucec also
will serve on the committee. Participation from the membership is welcome.

Bob Brunswig questioned whether the contexts were necessary in the current format. Are there other

ways we can serve our objectives? Is there a mechanism for planning and preservation without regional
contexts?

Suggestion from Steve Baker:
As conveyed by Phil Duke, Steve Baker has suggested that CCPA undertake an effort to publish selected,

best CRM reports. A review board could be established. This is one method by which to alleviate the
grey literature access problem. Ann Bond suggested that the reports be listed in the ACLIN database.

1



Outgoing files:

Rosemary agreed to take files from out-going officers. She will be responsible for turning them over to
Denver Public Library, Western History Department, at the end of her term, March 1997. Kae
Mcdonald will provide to Rosemary a chronological sequence of newsletters for the archives from her
term.

Members with a hiatus in the payment of dues: Though a recent newsletter stated it was necessary for
members to pay back dues to be reinstated, that is not the case. Some members have had a lapse because
they were attending graduate school and could not afford to maintain their membership. For those
members who find themselves in this situation, the board agreed that they need to write a letter requesting
reinstatement. When they pay dues, it will apply to the current year. This system will be instituted in
1997 and announced in the January edition of the CCPA newsletter.

Membership directory update: The cost of doing an annual update in the newsletter is prohibitive. Kae
informed the group that 175 newsletters are mailed with a cost of between .60 and $1.25. Some believe
such a directory is useful. One suggestion was made include the directory in a packet provided to those
who register for the annual meeting. Another was to bulk mail the newsletters. Another suggestion was
made to include a date that membership expires on the address label. At expiration, that individual would
no longer continue to receive a newsletter. This last suggestion shall be implemented in 1997.

Proposed amendment change: There was a brief discussion about the issues raised concerning the
proposed change to the code of ethics. The group felt that membership generally supported the intent,
but wanted it to be re-evaluated to address expressed concerns. Bill Arbogast, Ann Bond, and Rosemary
Sucec will meet and report to the executive committee in July. Participation by other members is
welcome.

Next board meeting:
All agreed they would meet in Glenwood Springs on July 13.

Submitted by

Eraompes

Rosemary Sucec
CCPA Secretary




WARD F. WEAKLY MEMORIAIL FUND REPORT
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

Annual Meeting
March 15, 1996

This past fall three Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund scholarships
were awarded, making a total of eleven scholarships that CCPA has
provided during the four years that the program has had
sufficient dollars to be in business. Awards have totaled almost
$4000 ($3979.75). Currently, there are four applications under
review that were received by the March 1, 1996 deadline. While
the scholarship committee has evaluated these requests, CCPA is
in the position of having insufficient funds to cover all
deserving applicants. So we are waiting until after completion
of this year’s Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund book sale to make
final decisions.

The past year’s awardees are Mark Mitchell, Stephen Sherman, and
Angelia Rayne. Mitchell, who is a student at the University of
Colorado, Denver, received funding to help support his research
on the Upper Purgatorie Complex, specifically ceramic source
analysis. Mitchell also received a Colorado Historic
Preservation Grant to further his studies.

Stephen Sherman was awarded funds to acquire two statistical
computer programs to support his Master’s Thesis research. He is
investigating the application of quantitative spatial analysis
methods to describe surface and subsurface artifact distributions
prior to excavation; his focus is on the Hudson-Meng Paleoindian
site. Sherman is a student at Colorado State University.

Funds were awarded Angelia Rayne to participate in the Laramie
Plains Anthropological Conference where she presented the results
of her Colorado eastern foothills research. Ms. Rayne is a
student at the University of Colorado, Denver.

In addition to awarding these scholarships, the Ward Weakly
Scholarship Committee also rejected a request for support of
lodging for Japanese scientists participating in a Ground
Penetrating Radar Applications in Archaeology Conference at the
University of Colorado, Boulder. The request was received in May
- the month of the conference - not in a timely manner for
consideration. The committee also responded to several requests
for information about the program and updated the two flyers
covering the scholarship to deal with several technical changes.

At this annual meeting, the scholarship fund committee is again
hosting a CCPA Used Book Sale to provide funds to continue
providing support for students whose work contributes to a better
understanding of Colorado archeology. Again, we have a generous
contribution from Charles Weeth, Janet Weeth’s father. The



committee appreciates the help and assistance from all of you who

(1) contribute items for the book sale and (2) purchase books to
support the scholarship.

Just prior to this annual meeting, the Memorial Fund balance was
$958.00. The deadlines for scholarship application review
continue to be March 1 and October 1 of each year.

(B L tne

Adrienne Anderson, Chair
Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund
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MEMBERSHIF COMMITTEE REFORT

The membership . committee reviewed applications for CCPA
membership twice times during 1995~19964. Two associate members,
four voting member and one American Indian voting member were
approved by the membership committee last year. Thev are:

Associate
Richard F. Madole
Anoela M. Rayne

Voting

Don Fiero
Ted Hoefer
Mark Mitchell
Mary Painter

American Indian Voting
Mr. Leigh Jenkins

There is one complete application for associate membership
received March 1994 in the files. There are three incomplete
applications, including one membership upgrade request, in the
files., These require various quantities of 1nformation before
they can be reviewed. In addition, 29 individuals have requested
application forms since 1992 (most in 1995 and 1996), but have
not returned them. Four American Indians have expressed an
interest in joining the CCPA as American Indian voting members.
I have written each of them describing the information needed to
process their applications. I hope we will hear from them in the
near future.

I will be happy to =serve on the-committee for the 1996-1997 vear.
At present, I have not asked the other two members, Steve Kalas:z
and Dan Jepson, whether they are willing to serve another year.
If they are not, I will ask the Fresident to appoint succeeding
membership committee participants.

Respectfully submitted,

Jane L. Anderson
Committee chairwoman



FEDERALLY RECOGNIZED TRIBES
LIKELY AFFILIATED WITH THE CULTURAL RESOURCES
WITHIN THE STATE OF COLORADO

Acoma Pueblo
Arapaho - Northem
Arapaho - Southern
Apache

Cheyenne - Northem
Cheyenne - Southem
Cochiti Pueblo
Comanche

Hopi

Isleta Pueblo

Isleta del Sur

Jemez Pueblo

Kiowa

Laguna Pueblo

Nambe Pueblo

Navajo

Pawnee

Picuris Pueblo

Pojoque Pueblo

Sandia Pueblo

San Felipe Pueblo

San lidefonso Pueblo
San Juan Pueblo

Santa Ana Pueblo
Santa Clara Pueblo
Santo Domingo Pueblo
Shoshone - Eastern Band
Sioux - Rosebud

Sioux - Oglala

Taos Pueblo

Tesuque Pueblo

Ute - Southern

Ute- Ute Mountain Ute
Ute - Northem (Uinta & Ouray)
Zia Pueblo

Zuni Pueblo



WHAT DO WE DO?

Update the contexts by region.

| OPTIONS RELATED INFORMATION

The existing contexts are organized by regions of the state.
Questions to be resolved include whether to update all five
simultaneously or one-at-a-time.

Bill Butler, in his symposium paper, recommends a process for
updating the regional contexts. He assumes that CCPA would
be responsible for the endeavor and suggests the following
steps as a means to equitably distribute the labor: (1) devise a
computerized form with which to update the contexts from ,|
reports written since 1984; (2) individuals with regional
exgertise use this form for reviewing and annotating those
reports; and (3) a panel of regional "experts” would assume
responsibility for producing the updates.

Don’t update the regional contexts. Instead, do multiple
property listings for associated property types, i.e., the
document would detail the property types associated with a
particular period or culture, identify eligibility criteria, and
address important research questions for the property

types.

OAHP is currently financing and administering through
contracts the production of select multiple property listings. To
date, they have produced the Great Pueblo Period of the
McElmo Drainage Unit; Archaic Period Architectural Sites in
Colorado; Prehistoric Paleo-Indian Cultures of the Colorado
Plains, among others.

Membership at annual meeting would grant to CCPA
executive committee the authority to form a task force to
resolve the problem. Allow the executive committee to act
on the task force’s recommendation without a vote of the
membership.

Ask: for volunteers to participate on the task force at the annual
meeting. -

Do nothing ® O,




HOW DO WE DO IT?

OPTIONS

RELATED INFORMATION

CCPA finances the updating by applying
for a State Historical Fund grant and
administers updating through contracts.

—

CCPA would be responsible for writing the proposal and administering the money. Would require
significant amounts of volunteer time including:

B writing the proposal;

B obtaining cash and in-kind contributions;

® administering the grant monies;

B reviewing proposals from and selecting contractors to do the work;

= editing manuscripts; and

@ ensuring the products meet professional standards.

Respondents to the newsletter survey suggested that if CCPA does apply for a grant, it should involve the
Colorado Historical Society (CHS), Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS), Colorado Preservation Inc.
(CPI), the CU Center in Cortez and/or seek matching funds from corporate sponsors.

Recommendations were also :made to begin the process by applying for a small planning grant and to seek
in-kind contributions/sweat equity from contractors who will draft the contexts or multiple property
listings. .

Bill Butler, in his symposium: paper, recommends that CCPA apply for these grant monies.

SHPO finances the updating and
administers it through contracts.

SHPO has the discretionary authority to use existing Historic Preservation Funds or to use lottery money
(called, in Colorado, the "State Historical Fund") for these purposcs.

This option was the preferred alternative of the twelve CCPA members who responded to the newsletter
survey. '

Additionally, of the nine Western SHPOs surveyed who have contexts/multiple property listings, all
finance and administer the production of the documents.

"Hybridity"

What would a hybrid of the first two options look like, such that both SHPO and CCPA would invest
amounts of energy and resources? What creative options might exist?

SHPO or CCPA solicit matching funds

from federal agencies to do the updating.

Wyoming has a cooperative agreement with federal land-managing agencies to produce thematic contexts
that are mutually beneficial, e.g. sheep ranching.

A






